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Wishing 

everyone a very 

Happy 

Christmas 

and a Peaceful 

New Year 

Christmas Morning Service 

Worship Online at 10:30 
Reflection by the Rev. Caroline Vodden 

 

A reminder that there is no service on December 27th. 

Worship at Abbey Lane : Starting in 2021... 

Following the successful live-
streaming of the Advent Serive of 
Remembrance from Abbey Lane 
on 5th December, we are keen to 
consolidate this by starting to live-
stream worship from Abbey Lane 
every Sunday, starting from 3rd 
January. At first, due to the 
pandemic, this will be done with 
no congregation in the building. 

From 24th January, subject to any further developments 
with the pandemic and with adherence to government 
regulations, we hope it will be possible for those who wish 
to do so, to attend worship in our Abbey Lane church 
building. 

Services will be at the normal 10:30am, 
and will be interactive with zoom-based 
worshippers also joining in and able to 
participate actively by contributing 
readings, prayers etc. There will be no 
further 09:00 services. 

We are appreciate that Private Prayer has 
been valuable for many. With the return of 
weekly Sunday services in the building, we 
wish to continue Private Prayer, moving it 
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to Wednesday afternoons from 2-4pm. This timing will 
simplify cleaning arrangements and also provide a 
continuing meaningful mid-week devotion. 

The Methodist Covenant Service usually held on the first 
Sunday in January will be observed later in the year when 
circumstances permit. 

Annual Church Meeting 

Sunday January 17 2021 
Midday (via Zoom) 

Election of Elders 

We are delighted to report that two members have 
agreed to be put forward as elders and we will vote on 
this at the ACM. However, we really need a minimum of 
three new elders, and preferably more, so please 
continue to consider if God could be calling you to this 
form of service. 

For those who don’t feel called to be an elder at this time 
there are many other roles and responsibilities within our 
church as shown on the list which has been circulated for 
several weeks now. Two specific roles which would 
greatly assist our treasurer are CCLI reporting and Gift Aid 
organisation – more details on the attached sheet. 

God calls every one of us to put our talents to use in the 
service of Christ’s church. Abbey Lane needs you. 

Calendars 

A few calendars are still available at £10 each. If you 
haven’t yet got yours contact Elfreda. 

Small Group Bible Studies 

More than twelve people have 
participated in the Zoom-based small 
group Bible studies on Tuesday and 
Thursday mornings during Advent. 

Meeting virtually in this way has proved successful and we 
have had meaningful studies using material specially 
created for Advent during the pandemic. The overarching 
message has been: ‘Do not be afraid’ – Hope! 

From January we will continue with the small groups. We 
will be looking at a 10-week course of material provided 
by the Scottish Bible Society examining Paul’s first letter to 
the Corinthians – ‘How to be the Church?’ – very relevant 
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following a year when many of our most cherished 
assumptions about what church is and how it works have 
been challenged. 

Bible Reflection: Luke 2:1-14 

The Birth of Jesus 
In those days a decree went 
out from Emperor Augustus 
that all the world should be 
registered. This was the first 
registration and was taken 
while Quirinius was governor 
of Syria. All went to their own 
towns to be registered. Joseph also went from the town 
of Nazareth in Galilee to Judea, to the city of David called 
Bethlehem, because he was descended from the house 
and family of David. He went to be registered with Mary, 
to whom he was engaged and who was expecting a 
child. While they were there, the time came for her to 
deliver her child. And she gave birth to her firstborn son 
and wrapped him in bands of cloth, and laid him in a 
manger, because there was no place for them in the inn. 

The Shepherds and the Angels 

In that region there were shepherds living in the fields, 
keeping watch over their flock by night. Then an angel of 
the Lord stood before them, and the glory of the Lord 
shone around them, and they were terrified. But the 
angel said to them, “Do not be afraid; for see—I am 
bringing you good news of great joy for all the people: to 
you is born this day in the city of David a Saviour, who is 
the Messiah,[a] the Lord. This will be a sign for you: you 
will find a child wrapped in bands of cloth and lying in a 
manger.” And suddenly there was with the angel a 
multitude of the heavenly host, praising God and saying, 

“Glory to God in the highest heaven, 
  and on earth peace among those whom he favours!” 

Prayer for Christmas Day 

Deliver us from evil by the blessing which Christ brings, 
and teach us to be merry with clear hearts. May the 

Christmas morning make us happy to be thy children, and 
Christmas evening bring us to our beds with grateful 

thoughts, forgiving and forgiven, for Jesus' sake. Amen. 

Posada—the Journey continues 

Mary and Joseph reflect upon some of 
their strange experiences visiting Abbey 
Lane members and friends 

 

14th December. We continued our journey from John and 
Jo’s to Margaret’s house. She made us very welcome and 
we had a lovely meal together, after which we had coffee 
and chocolates and lots of chatter. 

15th December. We arrived on a beautiful sunny day. In 
the evening our hostess asked if we would like to watch  

the news on television. It was 
rather difficult for us to 
understand and we all found it 
rather depressing, so the picture 
was turned off. We then helped 
with something called a 
crossword, which was printed in 
the weekly newsletter. As it was mostly Biblical questions 
we did quite well.  

16th December. Tonight we spent the evening with Otter 
(aka Alison), Mole and the Busy Beavers from the 5th SW 
Scout Group. Otter explained to us and the Beavers that 
we were visiting them because Abbey Lane URC and 
Castle Street Methodist formed the Scout Group 61 years 
ago and continue to support them today. We made 
friends with Buck, the Beavers’ mascot, who has also 
travelled far, having originally come over from Canada.  

Once again we experienced meeting people over zoom, as 
we watched the Beavers taking part in a treasure hunt at 
home, where the prize was hidden in the fridge! We were 
also thrilled to witness Darcey, George & Robin make 
their Scout promise as part of their investiture. We 
congratulated Luke & Nathan who received their Bronze 
Chief Scout Award, which we were told is the highest 
award a Beaver can get. Then we joined the Beavers in 
cheering, as Mole got a surprise (but socially distant) visit 
from Nigel (the new SW Group District Commissioner). He 
was there to present Mole with her 20 year service badge. 
It was a hectic, but fun filled evening and the Beavers 
were definitely “busy”. It was great to see how Scouting is 
supporting young people and the commitment shown by 
all those involved. 

17th December. Mary and Joseph 
enjoyed a quiet night with Elf and 
family recovering from meeting 
the Beavers! 

18th December. We had a 
comfortable night at Ruth and 
Brian’s. Our chat was mostly about 
travel and it was interesting to find 
we are visiting more households in 
a month than they have in a year. 
We also found that Ruth and Brian, 
unlike us, travel for pleasure, when they are allowed! 

https://www.biblegateway.com/passage/?search=Luke%202%3A1-14&version=NRSV#fen-NRSV-24977a
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19th December. Guided by Ruth, we arrived to spend 
Saturday night in one of the oldest houses in Saffron 
Walden where we found Meg Reed relaxing after her 
Covid-19 vaccination. We gave thanks together for the 
skills of scientists and the National 
Health Service. We marvelled at the joy 
and energy of the dancers in the 
“Strictly Come Dancing” Final but, tired 
after our journey, we fell asleep before 
the end. 

20th December. We arrived safely in 
Lambert Cross and helped Sue unwrap 
her birthday present! Not long to wait 
now until another birth-day. 

You can follow Mary and Joseph on our website “Christmas 
at Abbey Lane’ page and read their travel journal 

http://saffronwaldenurc.org.uk/christmas-at-abbey-lane 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Your church needs you! 
 

Our Fabric & Finance group want to share some of the 

smaller tasks which make up the finance role to ease the 

workload on our treasurer and committee. Some only 

require access to a phone, others access to the internet 

and others access to a spreadsheet. Here are 2 such tasks 

in need of a volunteer - no need to join a committee, just 

help us out a little please: 
 

CCLI reporting  

 
What is this?  

Christian Copyright Licensing International “CCLI provides 
licences and services for churches, schools and 
organisations around the world, relating to the copyright 
of worship songs and media.” This means song and hymn 
writers get money for their words and tunes. 

What is involved? 

About 5-10 mins a week to report online what we’ve done 
the previous week 
 
What do we need to do? 

1. Check we have the right licences. We’ve currently 
about 8 of these so we can sing, play music, stream 
services, use videos, play recorded music, photocopy 
words and music – and we have a choice of songs 
worship leaders can get easy access to. 

 
2. Report what we’ve done.  Really this should be done 

weekly or monthly even if we’ve done nothing – and 
when done regularly should take about 10 mins. The 
guidance on the website is now really clear and easy. 

 

Gift aid 

What is this?  

When a taxpayer donates to a charity, the charity can 
claim a further 25% from the government.  We are an 
excepted charity under the umbrella of Eastern Synod so 
have a tax number rather than a charity number. 
 
What is involved? 

Summarising regular and one-off donations from 
individuals and claiming the tax back. Keep up to date 
with gift aid forms. 
 
Ideally access to a spreadsheet would be helpful. If 

someone summarised manually another individual could 

complete the online claim. 
 

Please carefully consider how you might help. Many hands 
make light work, so the more who help, the less each of us 
has to do. 

Please reach out and talk to Elfreda, Louise or any of the 
elders to find out more. 
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Officers & Representatives for 2021 – 2022 
Officers and representatives to be confirmed below. The list takes account of changes to membership this year, so imme-
diate vacancies are shown as green. Vacancies due to arise in the next 3-6 months are shown as amber. 

 

 

Role / Organisation Officers / Representatives 

5th SW (Free Church) Scout Group Lucinda Bell 

Abbey Lane Guild Joan Bowtle & Val Bowtle 

Badminton Club Audrey Barton 

Bible Society, World Day of Prayer Val Bowtle 

Castle Puppets Meg Nettle, Karen Start; Clara & Abigail 

Christian Aid Elfreda Tealby-Watson 

Church Breakfasts Vacant 

Church Directory Mary Duxbury has volunteered 

Churches Together in SW Val Bowtle, Margaret Hurst 

Coffee Morning Rota Coordinator Val Bowtle, Margaret Hearne 

Coffee rota Gill Howe 

Commitment for Life Val Bowtle 

Communion table Ken Bowtle, Margaret Howell and Margaret Hearne 

Correspondence Secretary John Luke (by June 2021) 

Door Stewards’ rota Val Bowtle 

Dusting rota Pat Fisher and team 

Fair Trade Louise Luke (by June 2021) 

Flower Rota Yvonne Bishop 

Friends of Essex Churches Pat & Marion Barker, Janet Bazley 

Gift Aid Louise Luke (by June 2021) 

Girls Brigade Liaison Greg Watson 

Hall Bookings Julian Nettle 

Heating Steward Rota: – to be confirmed 

Human Resources Coordinator Val Bowtle 

Junior Church Leadership Yin & Stephen Rapkin 

Knit and Natter Karen Start and Meg Nettle 

Marriages - liaison Elfreda Tealby-Watson 

Minute Secretary (Church) Margaret Hearne 

Minute Secretary (Elders) John Luke (by June 2021. Replacement to be agreed by elders) 

Music John Evans & team 

Newport Guild Brenda Johnson 

Newport Lettings Stephen Rapkin 

Newsletter/LINK Gill Howe, Janet Bazley 

Newsletter/LINK Distribution Meg Nettle 

Open Church Stephen Rapkin, Karen Start 

Pulpit Secretary Val Bowtle 

Remembrance Book Gill Howe, Meg Reed 

Safeguarding Officer Margaret Howell 

Social Committee Secretary Marion Barker 

Sound System John Luke, Julian Nettle 

Sunday Club Denise Vincent 
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Committees and groups 
Known vacancies arising from people retiring or moving away are listed under each committee. 

Fabric & Finance Committee 
Karen Start, Philip Marns, Stephen Rapkin and Caroline Vodden 

Retiring at the Annual Church Meeting : Elfreda TW will stay on the committee but intends to retire as 

Convener. Louise Luke will retire from the committee by June 2021 when Louise and John will have 

settled in Scotland. 

Flower group 
Yvonne Bishop, Margaret Hatter, Margaret Hearne, Margaret Hurst, Judith Perry, Meg Reed, Sheila 

Westwood, Joan Draper 

Social Committee 
Marion Barker (Sec), Janet Bazley, Yvonne Bishop, Margaret Clement, Pat Fisher, Yin Rapkin, Joan 

Reed, Meg Reed, Karen Start 

Management Committee (URC/ SA)  
Val Bowtle, Ken Bowtle, Lt Katriona Thurlow, Rev’d Caroline Vodden, Sergeant Frank Jefferson 

Retiring at the Annual Church Meeting: Louise Luke 

Serving Elders 
Rev’d Caroline Vodden, Stephen Rapkin, Karen Start, Elfreda Tealby-Watson 

Retiring at the Annual Church Meeting : Meg Nettle, Louise Luke and Margaret Snowdon. 

John Luke will be retiring by June 2021 when Louise and John will have settled in Scotland. 

History Group 

Margaret Clement, Olive Newman, Stephen Rapkin 

Role / Organisation Officers / Representatives 

SWAT (Assemblies Team) Val Bowtle 

Synod Representative Vacant 

Treasurer Louise Luke (by June 2021) 

Vestry Bookings Joan Draper 

Vestry Duty Rota Meg Nettle 

Website Editor John Luke (by June 2021) 

Winter Fair Karen Start, Margaret Hurst, Kath Senior 

Church O365 Site Administration John Luke (by June 2021) 



WEBS Service (On YouTube and on Zoom) 

Christmas Day 2020 

 

 

(continued overleaf)  

YouTube 
 
YouTube is recommended for those with poor broadband or who don’t have access to Zoom. It requires no additional 
software and will run well on even a mobile phone. The only limitation is that you can’t chat; it is for viewing only. For 
those who wish, you could always join the Zoom call after the service, to catch up over a coffee. 
 
The link to the live YouTube service broadcast will be found here: 

 
http://saffronwaldenurc.org.uk/services-recordings 

 
 

http://saffronwaldenurc.org.uk/services-recordings


Welcome and Call to Worship 

Opening Prayer 

Advent Candles 

See in yonder manger low (R&S 157) 

Puppets 

 

Parade of Gifts 

 

Bible Reading : Luke 2 : 1 - 18 

 

(continued overleaf) 

 1. See! in yonder manger low 
born for us on earth below, 
see! the tender Lamb appears 
promised from eternal years: 

  
Hail, thou ever-blessed mom! 
Hail, redemption's happy dawn! 
Sing through all Jerusalem, 
'Christ is bom in Bethlehem!' 

  
2. Lo! within a stable lies 

he who built the starry skies, 
he who, throned in height sublime, 
sits amid the cherubim: 

  
3. Say, ye holy shepherds, say, 

what your joyful news today; 
wherefore have ye left your sheep 
on the lonely mountain steep? 

  
4. 'As we watched at dead of night, 

lo, we saw a wondrous light: 
angels, singing "Peace on earth", 
told us of the Saviour's birth': 

  
5. Sacred Infant, all Divine, 

what a tender love was thine, 
thus to come from highest bliss 
down to such a world as this! 

 
 

 Edward Caswall altd. 
 

CCL Nos: 214400, 214699, 862106  



See him lying on a bed of straw (R&S 151 vv 1 - 3) 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Reflection 

 

Prayers of Intercession and the Lord’s Prayer 
 

 1. See him lying on a bed of straw, 
draughty stable with an open door, 
Mary cradling the child she bore; 
the Prince of Glory is his name: 

  
O now carry me to Bethlehem 
to see the Lord of love again, 
just as poor as was the stable then, 
the Prince of Glory when he came. 

  
2. Star of silver, sweep across the skies, 

show where Jesus in the manger lies; 
shepherds, swiftly from your stupor rise 
to see the Saviour of the world: 

  
3. Angels, sing again the song you sang, 

God 's great glory and redeeming plan; 
sing that Bethlem's little baby can 
be the Saviour of us all: 

 
 

 Michael Perry 
 

CCL Nos: 214400, 214699, 862106  
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O little town of Bethlehem (R&S 145) 

 

Blessing 

 1. O little town of Bethlehem, 
how still we see thee lie! 
Above thy deep and dreamless sleep 
the silent stars go by: 
yet in thy dark streets shineth 
the everlasting Light; 
the hopes and fears of all the years 
are met in thee tonight. 

  
2. 0 morning stars, together 

proclaim the holy birth, 
and praises sing to God the King, 
goodwill and peace on earth. 
For Christ is born of Mary; 
and gathered all above, 
while mortals sleep, the angels keep 
their watch of wondering love. 

  
3. How silently, how silently, 

the wondrous gift is given! 
So God imparts to human hearts 
the blessings of his heaven: 
no ear may hear his coming; 
but in this world of sin, 
where meek souls will receive him, still 
the dear Christ enters in. 

  
4. 0 Holy Child of Bethlehem, 

descend to us, we pray; 
cast out our sin, and enter in, 
be born in us today. 
We hear the Christmas angels 
the great glad tidings tell: 
O come to us, abide with us, 
our Lord, Immanuel. 

 
 Phillips Brooks 
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